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Warwick School District 
Lititz, PA  17543 

 April 19, 2016 
 
A meeting of the Warwick Board of School Directors of the Warwick School District convened in the District 
Board room on Tuesday, April 19, 2016 at 7:00 p.m. 
 
Dr. Timothy Quinn, President, called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. 
 
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 
 
ROLL CALL 
The Board Secretary called the roll of the Board:  Dr. Timothy Quinn, Millard P. Eppig, Jr., Michael R. Landis, 
Leslie Penkunas, Nelson L. Peters, Todd L. Rucci, Benedict R. Sahd, Scott A. Shaub, and Debra J. Wenger, 
were present.  Abigael Weit, Student Representative, was absent. 
 
Others attending the meeting: Dr. April Hershey, Superintendent; Dr. Robin Felty, Assistant Superintendent; 
Melanie Calender, Assistant to the Superintendent; Nathan Wertsch; Dr. Doreen Packer; Dr. Ryan Berardi; Fred 
Griffiths; Lori Zimmerman; Lisa Bonfield; Jennifer Murphy; Sid Harrision; Laura Knowles of Lancaster 
Newspapers/Lititz Record Express; Christine Landis; Lisa Ballantyne; Sue Ellen Hendricks; Jennifer Roth; 
Amy Sechrist; Katie Peters; Morgan McGlinsey, Blue Ridge Cable 11; Brooke Miller; Mary Turner; Sam 
Cassinera; Elena Smith; Chloe Harris; Jenna Leonard; Chloe Bossler; Julia Kofroth; and Maggie Turner. 
 
RECOGNITION OF CITIZENS 
Sue Ellen Hendricks addressed concerns over re-voting on full day Kindergarten. 
 
APPROVAL OF AGENDA 
Mr. Eppig moved, Mrs. Wenger seconded, the motion to approve the agenda as presented. 
Motion passed 9-0. 
 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES (Regular meeting of March 15, 2016) 
Mr. Eppig moved, Mrs. Wenger seconded, the motion to approve the minutes of the Regular meeting of March 
15, 2016. 
Motion passed 9-0. 
 
TREASURERS REPORT 
Mr. Landis presented the Treasurer’s Report.  A copy of the report is attached to these minutes. 
The Treasurer’s Report was accepted 9-0 by the Board. 
 
PAYMENT OF BILLS 
The following bills were presented for payment by Mr. Landis.  A copy of the bills with wire transfer 
information is attached to these minutes. 
 
General Fund   $1,203,095.93 
Wire Transfers   $6,205,953.23 
Construction Fund  None 
Cafeteria Fund   $152,776.29 
Middle School Fund  $7,485.00 
High School Fund  $18,086.92 
 
Mr. Landis moved, Mr. Peters seconded, the motion to approve payment of the bills as presented. 

On roll call vote: 
  Ayes:  Dr. Quinn , Mr. Eppig, Mr. Landis, Mrs. Penkunas, Mr. Peters, 
   Mr. Rucci, Mr. Sahd, Mr. Shaub, and Mrs. Wenger 

https://www.warwicksd.org/departmentfiles/0008/archive/bdminMar16.pdf
https://www.warwicksd.org/departmentfiles/0008/bdattch/treas4-16.pdf
https://www.warwicksd.org/departmentfiles/0008/bdattch/bills4-16.pdf
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  Abstain:  None  
  Nays: None 

    Absent:  None 
 
COMMUNICATIONS 

Dr. Hershey shared a letter from Mindy Fee, as well as a letter from Ryan Aument, addressing the 
disappointment in funding dilemma with the state in the Governor’s formula versus the commission, 
highlighting how our local districts would receive less funding.  A copy of the letter from Senator Aument is 
included with these Minutes. 

 
REPORT OF THE SUPERINTENDENT 
 
1. PERSONNEL 
 

A. Retirement 
It was recommended that the Board approve the retirement of the following individual: 

 
Non-Instructional 
Susan Clemo as a Learning Support Assistant at Lititz Elementary School, effective on the last day of the 
2015/2016 school year. 
 

Mr. Eppig moved, Mr. Peters seconded, the motion to approve the retirement of the individual named above. 
On voice vote:  
  Ayes:  Dr. Quinn , Mr. Eppig, Mr. Landis, Mrs. Penkunas, Mr. Peters, 
   Mr. Rucci, Mr. Sahd, Mr. Shaub, and Mrs. Wenger 
  Abstain:  None  
  Nays: None 

    Absent:  None 
 

B. Resignations 
It was recommended that the Board approve the resignation of the following individuals: 

 
Instructional 
Trista Todd as a Learning Facilitator at Lititz Elementary School, effective August 1, 2016. 

 
Non-Instructional 
David Harnischfeger as Security Officer at Warwick High School, effective March 15, 2016. 
 
Kimberly McCardell as a Special Needs Assistant at Warwick High School, effective May 6, 2016. 
 
Joellyn Powers as a Library Assistant at Warwick High School, effective March 23, 2016. 
 
Angela Messersmith as a Cafeteria Monitor/Learning Support Assistant/Special Needs Assistant at John 
Beck Elementary School/Lititz Elementary School, effective April 8, 2016. 
 
Extra-Duty/Extra Curricular 
Regina Bowe as Musical Choreographer at Warwick High School, effective March 14, 2016. 
 
Nicole Bomberger Wingert as an Assistant Field Hockey Coach at Warwick High School, effective March 
10, 2016. 
 
Craig Wagaman as Head JH Boys Basketball Coach at Warwick Middle School, effective March 10, 2016. 
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Mr. Eppig moved, Mr. Rucci seconded, the motion to approve the resignation of the individuals named above. 
On voice vote: 
  Ayes:  Dr. Quinn , Mr. Eppig, Mr. Landis, Mrs. Penkunas, Mr. Peters, 
   Mr. Rucci, Mr. Sahd, Mr. Shaub, and Mrs. Wenger 
  Abstain:  None  
  Nays: None 

    Absent:  None 
 

C. Elections 
It was recommended that the Board approve the election of the following individuals subject to all pre-
employment requirements and clearance checks: 

 
Non-Instructional 
Suzette Gibbs as a Cafeteria Monitor at John R. Bonfield Elementary School, 3.0 hours/day, at the hourly 
rate of $9.70, effective upon receipt of the appropriate paperwork.  Ms. Gibbs is replacing Karen Eberly 
who resigned. 
 
Robert Summers as a Building Services Employee at Warwick High School, 8.0 hours/day (2nd shift), at 
the hourly rate of $11.95, effective upon receipt of the appropriate paperwork.  Mr. Summers is replacing 
Jill Tipton who resigned. 

 
Extra-Duty/Extra Curricular 
Chris Adams as a Boys Lacrosse Assistant Coach at Warwick High School (50%), at the annual salary of 
$1,181.50, effective for the 2015/2016 school year.  Mr. Adams is replacing Mark Galway who resigned, 
and will be sharing this position with Gary Minnich. 

 
Volunteers 
It was recommended that the Board approve the election of the individuals listed below as volunteers, 
effective April 20, 2016, until they submit their resignations or have their active status changed by the 
district. 

 
Kristen Bock Leo Hegarty Margaret Nemeth Aarin Seprinski 
LeaAnn Care Joni Hilbert-Hess Doreen Ober Alicia Sheppard 
Dino Cesarini Farrah Hummel Stephanie Phillips Alyssa Waite 
Tina Checchia Stephanie Kegel Shannon Pipkin Antonella Weidman 
James DeBiasi Susanne Lucas Maura Pluta Katharine Weiler 
Beth Esterbrook Michael Martin Brooke Rhoads Jeffrey Wilber 
Robin Fenty-Davis Wanda McFarlane Elizabeth Rowe Eric Yoder 
Daniel Giffin Caryn Miller Amanda Sauder Joseph Zoccolo 

 
Volunteer Coaches 
It was recommended that the Board approve the election of the individuals listed below as volunteer 
coaches, effective April 20, 2016, until they submit their resignation or have their active status changed by 
the district. 
  

Lea Care Mark Reedy 
Amanda Darling Wyatt Wingenroth 

 
Mr. Eppig moved, Mr. Peters seconded, the motion to approve the election of the individuals named above. 

On voice vote: 
  Ayes:  Dr. Quinn , Mr. Eppig, Mr. Landis, Mrs. Penkunas, Mr. Peters, 
   Mr. Rucci, Mr. Sahd, Mr. Shaub, and Mrs. Wenger 
  Abstain:  None  
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  Nays: None 
    Absent:  None 

 
2. CHANGE OF STATUS 

It was recommended that the Board approve the change of status requests for the following individuals: 
 
Administration 
Frederick Griffiths from Secondary Technology Coordinator at Warwick School District, to the Director of 
Technology at Warwick School District, at the annual salary of $96,266.00, effective July 1, 2016.  Mr. 
Griffiths is replacing Doreen Packer who retired.  

 
Non-Instructional 
Martin Sommers from a Special Needs Assistant at Warwick High School, 4.0 hours/day, to a Special Needs 
Assistant at Warwick High School, 5.5 hours/day, effective March 14, 2016.  This change of status is needed 
to meet student needs.  

 
Robert Turgyan from a Special Needs Assistant at Warwick High School, 4.0 hours/day, to a Special Needs 
Assistant at Warwick High School, 5.5 hours/day, effective March 14, 2016.  This change of status is needed 
to meet student needs.  
 
Lisa Winters from a Learning Support Assistant at John Beck Elementary School, 2.0 hours/day, to a Learning 
Support Assistant/Special Needs Assistant at John Beck Elementary School, 2.0 hours/day (LSA)/2.5 
hours/day (SNA), effective March 29, 2016.  This change of status is needed to meet student needs. 
 
Deborah Marks from a Special Needs Assistant at John R. Bonfield Elementary School, 5.5 hours/day, to a 
Learning Support Assistant at Warwick High School, 5.5 hours/day, effective March 21, 2016.  This change of 
status is a result of the resignation of Shama Dawood. 

 
Mr. Eppig moved, Mrs. Wenger seconded, the motion to approve the change of status requests of the 
individuals as presented. 

On voice vote: 
  Ayes:  Dr. Quinn , Mr. Eppig, Mr. Landis, Mrs. Penkunas, Mr. Peters, 
   Mr. Rucci, Mr. Sahd, Mr. Shaub, and Mrs. Wenger 
  Abstain:  None  
  Nays: None 

    Absent:  None 
 

3. LEAVE OF ABSENCE REQUESTS 
It was recommended that the Board approve the following leave of absence requests: 
 
Instructional 
Chrissy Casella is requesting a Family and Medical Leave of Absence (FMLA) with concurrent Child 
Rearing Leave, to begin August 31, 2016, and continuing through the end of the first semester of the 2016-
2017 school year.  Mrs. Casella is anticipating returning to work on the first day of the second semester of 
the 2016-2017 school year, pending release by her doctor. 
 
Megan Cupo-Fisher is requesting an extension of her previously approved Family Medical Leave of 
Absence, to add Child Rearing Leave, beginning April 13, 2016 and continuing through the remainder of 
the 2015-2016 school year.  Mrs. Cupo-Fisher is anticipating returning to work at the beginning of the 
2016-2017 school year. 
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Mr. Eppig moved, Mrs. Wenger seconded, the motion to approve the leave of absence requests as presented. 
 On voice vote: 
  Ayes:  Dr. Quinn , Mr. Eppig, Mr. Landis, Mrs. Penkunas, Mr. Peters, 
   Mr. Rucci, Mr. Sahd, Mr. Shaub, and Mrs. Wenger 
  Abstain:  None  
  Nays: None 

    Absent:  None 
 

4. BOARD POLICY REVISIONS – SECOND READING 
It was recommended that the Board approve, as a second reading, the following existing policy revisions 
to Board Policy 916 - Volunteers, per ATTACHMENT #1. 

 
Mr. Eppig moved, Mr. Peters seconded, the motion to approve the Board Policy Revisions, as a second reading, 
as presented. 

 On voice vote: 
  Ayes:  Dr. Quinn , Mr. Eppig, Mr. Landis, Mrs. Penkunas, Mr. Peters, 
   Mr. Rucci, Mr. Sahd, Mr. Shaub, and Mrs. Wenger 
  Abstain:  None  
  Nays: None 

    Absent:  None 
 

5. MEMORANDUM OF AGREEMENT- USE OF SICK LEAVE BANK SPECIAL  
 EXCEPTION 

It was recommended that the Board approve the following Memorandum of Agreement for Special 
Exception for Use of Sick Leave Bank, as set forth on ATTACHMENT #2. 

 
Mr. Eppig moved, Mrs. Wenger seconded, the motion to approve the Memorandum of Agreement for Special 
Exception for Use of Sick Leave Bank, as presented. 

 On voice vote: 
  Ayes:  Dr. Quinn , Mr. Eppig, Mr. Landis, Mrs. Penkunas, Mr. Peters, 
   Mr. Rucci, Mr. Sahd, Mr. Shaub, and Mrs. Wenger 
  Abstain:  None  
  Nays: None 

    Absent:  None 
 

6. APPROVAL OF AUTHORIZED AGENT  
It was recommended that the board authorize Mr. Nathan Wertsch, Business Manager, (listed on Agenda as 
Dr. April M. Hershey, Superintendent) to act as an agent for the purpose of obtaining financial assistance under 
the Robert T. Stafford Disaster Relief and Emergency Assistance Act (Public Law 93-288 as amended by 
Public Law 100-717) for the winter storm ‘Jonas’ cleanup expenses. 

 
Mr. Eppig moved, Mr. Peters seconded, the motion to approve Mr. Nathan Wertsch as the Authorized Agent for 
the purpose of obtaining financial assistance, as presented. 

 On voice vote: 
  Ayes:  Dr. Quinn , Mr. Eppig, Mr. Landis, Mrs. Penkunas, Mr. Peters, 
   Mr. Rucci, Mr. Sahd, Mr. Shaub, and Mrs. Wenger 
  Abstain:  None  
  Nays: None 

    Absent:  None 
 

7. APPROVAL OF SCHOOL RESOURCE OFFICER  
It was recommended that the Board approve the addition of a School Resource Officer (SRO), in partnership 
with Lititz Borough Police, at an annual cost of $40,000.00, for the 2016/2017 school year. 

 

https://www.warwicksd.org/departmentfiles/0008/bdattch/1att4-16.pdf
https://www.warwicksd.org/departmentfiles/0008/bdattch/2att4-16.pdf


  April 19, 2016 
 

87 

Mr. Eppig moved, Mr. Sahd seconded, the motion to approve the addition of a School Resource Officer (SRO), 
as presented. 

 On voice vote: 
  Ayes:  Dr. Quinn , Mr. Eppig, Mr. Landis, Mrs. Penkunas, Mr. Peters, 
   Mr. Rucci, Mr. Sahd, Mr. Shaub, and Mrs. Wenger 
  Abstain:  None  
  Nays: None 

    Absent:  None 
 

Information from the Superintendent 
Dr. Hershey noted the following items: 

• Congratulations to the HS Jazz Band who won Cavalcade Grand Champion. 
• This Sunday, April 24, 2016, is the Middle School/High School orchestra concert at 3:00 p.m. 
• Two High School Seniors were chosen for All-State Chorus this year. 
• This week is the 2nd week of PSSA testing.  Last week included a visit from a state auditor at 

Bonfield Elementary, in which everything went extremely well. 
• The budget process is still underway.   
• All are welcome to attend all the committee and workshop sessions. 

 
COMMITTEE REPORTS 
 
Student Representative 

The student representative, Ms. Abigail Weit, provided an overview of student activities across the district 
through the Education and Student Activities Committee meeting in April, and was shared by Dr. Hershey.  
A copy of the Student Representative Report is attached to these Minutes. 
 

Building and Property Committee 
The Building & Property Committee met on April 11, 2016.  The committee discussed various landscaping 
options, heard updates related to the Bonfield roof, and discussed the status of 2015-16 and 2016-17 non-
repetitive projects.  The committee did not have any recommendations for the Board at this time. 

 
Education Committee 

The Education Committee met on Monday, April 11, 2016.  Dr. Robin Felty shared information from Ms. 
Abigael Weit, student representative, regarding student activities occurring throughout the district.  Mrs. 
Melanie Calender sought agreement from the group about the full-day kindergarten program proposal for the 
2016-2017 school year, as follow up to the presentation and discussion at last month’s meeting.  Mr. Steve 
Szobocsan shared a proposal from the high school administration to move forward in the provision of non-
weighted class exemptions.  The group was very open to this idea and offered positive feedback.  He also 
discussed plans for the high school to provide science credit for the existing Anatomy & Physiology course.  
The committee was also open to this idea and provided positive feedback.  Ms. Carolyn Hoy and Mr. 
Michael Smith presented information about the Grades 7-12 Gifted Education Program, to be implemented 
during the 2016-2017 school year.  Dr. Felty reviewed the status of educational programming for the 2016-
2017 school year, explaining that the district is reviewing all available positions and identifying strategies 
for operating programs in the most fiscally responsible way. Given that the district is facing a 3.9 million 
deficit and experiencing a decline in student enrollment, it is still charged with the responsibility to 
maximize current staffing while still focusing on the education of the whole child.  The Committee made the 
following recommendations to the Board: 
 

1. It was recommended that the Board approve the request for implementation of the Grades 7-12 
Gifted Education Program.  The program will be implemented during the 2016-2017 school year. 
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Mrs. Wenger moved, Mrs. Penkunas seconded, the motion to approve the request for implementation of the 
Grades 7-12 Gifted Education Program, as presented: 

 On voice vote: 
  Ayes:  Dr. Quinn , Mr. Eppig, Mr. Landis, Mrs. Penkunas, Mr. Peters, 
   Mr. Rucci, Mr. Sahd, Mr. Shaub, and Mrs. Wenger 
  Abstain:  None  
  Nays: None 

    Absent:  None 
 

2. It was recommended that the Board approve the request for implementation of full-day kindergarten 
at all district elementary schools during the 2016-2017 school year. The option of half-day 
kindergarten will also be provided for families choosing this option. 

 
Mrs. Wenger moved, Mrs. Penkunas seconded, the motion to approve the request for implementation of full-
day kindergarten, as presented: 

 On voice vote: 
  Ayes:  Dr. Quinn , Mr. Eppig, Mr. Landis, Mrs. Penkunas, Mr. Peters, 
   Mr. Rucci, Mr. Sahd, Mr. Shaub, and Mrs. Wenger 
  Abstain:  None  
  Nays: None 

    Absent:  None 
 
Finance and Legal Committee 

The Finance & Legal Committee met on April 5, 2016.  The committee discussed our bus contracts, 
specifically as it relates to the installation of camera/GPS systems in all buses, as well as reviewed the 2016-
17 IU13 Core Program Services and Instructional Materials Services budgets for 2016-17, heard 2016-17 
general fund budget updates, and reviewed 2015-16 budget transfers.  The committee had the following 
recommendations for Board approval: 
 

1. It was recommended that the Board approve a new 10 year contract with Shultz Transportation, to 
be reflected in next year’s contract with a new contract end date of 2026 in lieu of the current end 
date of 2024, in exchange for Shultz installing camera and GPS systems, at no cost to the district, in 
all busses by the start of the 2016-17 school year and in all vans by the start of the 2017-18 school 
year.  

 
Mr. Landis moved, Mr. Peters seconded, the motion to approve a new 10 year contract with Shultz 
Transportation, as presented: 

 On voice call vote: 
  Ayes:  Dr. Quinn , Mr. Eppig, Mr. Landis, Mrs. Penkunas, Mr. Peters, 
   Mr. Rucci, Mr. Sahd, Mr. Shaub, and Mrs. Wenger 
  Abstain:  None  
  Nays: None 
  Absent:  None 

 
2. It was recommended that the Board approve the IU13 Core Program Services and Instructional 

Materials Services budgets for 2016-17 as presented on ATTACHMENT #3.  
 
Mr. Landis moved, Mr. Peters seconded, the motion to approve the IU 13 Core Program Services and 
Instructional Materials Services budgets for 2016-17, as presented: 

 On roll call vote: 
  Ayes:  Dr. Quinn , Mr. Eppig, Mr. Landis, Mrs. Penkunas, Mr. Peters, 
   Mr. Rucci, Mr. Sahd, Mr. Shaub, and Mrs. Wenger 
  Abstain:  None  
   

https://www.warwicksd.org/departmentfiles/0008/bdattch/3att4-16.pdf
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  Nays: None 
  Absent:  None 

 
3. It was recommended that the Board approve the 2015-16 budget transfers as presented on 

ATTACHMENT #4. 
 
Mr. Landis moved, Mr. Peters seconded, the motion to approve the 2015-16 budget transfers, as presented: 

 On voice call vote: 
  Ayes:  Dr. Quinn , Mr. Eppig, Mr. Landis, Mrs. Penkunas, Mr. Peters, 
   Mr. Rucci, Mr. Sahd, Mr. Shaub, and Mrs. Wenger 
  Abstain:  None  
  Nays: None 
  Absent:  None 

 
Student Activities Committee 

The Student Activities Committee met on Thursday, April 14, 2016. The student representative, Ms. Abigail 
Weit, provided an overview of student activities across the district.  The committee engaged in dialogue with 
Mr. Bob Kelly, President of the Lititz Youth Soccer Club (LYSC), regarding the LYSC’s request for use of 
district athletic facilities for their summer tournament, and the appropriate payment structure to be applied 
for the usage. Dr. Ryan Axe provided information about planned end-of-year activities, including prom and 
graduation. Dr. Axe also presented the requests for an out-of-state field trip and Sunday facility use. The 
committee had the following recommendations to make to the Board at this time: 

 
1.  It was recommended that the Board approve the following Out-of-State Trip Request: 
 

a. HS students and staff to Washington, D.C. on May 18, 2016. Students will visit various 
museums/educational sites. This trip enhances the curriculum for several HS social studies 
courses.   

 
Mr. Rucci moved, Mr. Sahd seconded, the motion to approve the overnight trip request as presented: 

 On voice vote: 
  Ayes:  Dr. Quinn , Mr. Eppig, Mr. Landis, Mrs. Penkunas, Mr. Peters, 
   Mr. Rucci, Mr. Sahd, Mr. Shaub, and Mrs. Wenger 
  Abstain:  None  
  Nays: None 
  Absent:  None 
 

2.  It was recommended that the Board approve the following Sunday Use Requests. 
 

a. The Lancaster Evangelical Free Church to use the MS and HS parking lot/grounds for the 
Sunday in the Park event on Sunday, June 5, 2016 from 1:00 p.m. to 5:30 p.m. 

 
b. The Post 56 American Legion Baseball to use the Varsity Baseball Field 13 for the Lititz 

Legion Baseball Games on Sunday, June 5, 2016 from 1:00 p.m. to 8:00 p.m. 
 
Mr. Rucci moved, Mr. Sahd seconded, the motion to approve the Sunday Use requests as presented: 

 On voice vote: 
  Ayes:  Dr. Quinn , Mr. Eppig, Mr. Landis, Mrs. Penkunas, Mr. Peters, 
   Mr. Rucci, Mr. Sahd, Mr. Shaub, and Mrs. Wenger 
  Abstain:  None  
  Nays: None 
  Absent:  None 

  

https://www.warwicksd.org/departmentfiles/0008/bdattch/4att4-16.pdf















